
Minutes of Blind Citizens Australia
38th Annual General Meeting
held on Sunday 27 October 2013
at the 
Bankstown Sports Club Sydney NSW
The meeting commenced at 11:00am.
1.  Welcome

The President, Cheryl Pascual, chaired the meeting and welcomed those personally present as well as all members listening via the internet streaming.

2. Roll Call

A roll call was conducted to confirm those members present in the room. 

Present:
Garry Adler, Paula Barling, Chelsea Bartlett, Stephen Belbin, Emma Bennison, Barbara Bonfield, Robyn Bousie, Leighton Boyd, Rosemary Boyd, Terry Boyle, Anna Briggs, Ashleigh Brooks, Leslie Buchanan, Ian Cadden, Rikki Chaplin, Barry Chapman, Ronald Coulston, Eileen Csuba, Lynne Davis, Maryanne Diamond, Joana d'Orey Novo, Lynette Eagers, Peter Ellson, Ronald Elphick, Ross Fitzell , Helen Freris, Robyn Gaile, Leigh Garwood, Peter Granleese, Michelle Griffin, Stephen Hallinan, Sue Hastie, Lisa Hayes, Graham Hedrick, Anthony Henley, Lauren Henley, Mark Hoarau, Grace Hoath, Cathy Horner, Suzanne Hudson, Kristy Hyland, Bruce Ind, Zel  Iscel, Bill Jolley, Bridget Jolley, Carmel Jolley, Stephen Jolley, Vicki Jolley, Joyce Jones, Terry Kearns, Michael Kelly, Gina Kerr, Robert Klauke, Karen Knight, Teik- Hock Lim, Mary Lovett, Greg Madson, Ramona Mandy, Gaynor Marsh, Samantha Marsh, Bruce McAllister, Stephanie Mitchell, Kevin Murfitt, Robert Neale, Cheryl Pascual, Karen Passmore, Steve Pattison, Paul Price, Jessica Richards, Joan Richardson, Janene Sadhu, Michael Sadhu, Vicki Scheeren, Marie Shang, Helen Simon, Christine Simpson, John Simpson, Michael Simpson, Lee Smith, Tony Starkey, Martin Stewart, Julie Sutherland, Susan Thompson, John Truslove, Prue Watt, Erika Webb, Sondra Wibberley, Simon Wong, Fiona Woods, Meredith Zantuck, Martine Abel-Williamson, Rhonda Boyle, Shirley Hammond, Lisa Hickey, Richard Horner, Valerie Klauke, Paula Manfre,  Joan Prest, Rick Scheeren, John Simon, Angus Spence, Carl Halls, Maria Tabije.
Apologies were then mentioned for members unable to be present.
3. Apologies:
David Blyth, Robert Altamore, Jeremy Wurm, Stefan Sluki, Patricia Thompson, Samantha French, Naomi Clark, Marion Jones, Trevor Dawson, Jenny Dawson, Margaret Shanahan, Glyniss Pyers, Hanna Mazzeo
4. Receipt and approval of minutes of the 37th Annual General Meeting held 14 October 2012
The minutes of the previous AGM had been circulated to members prior to the meeting.  

Motion: The minutes of the 37th AGM held in Geelong VIC on the 14 October 2012 be accepted as a true and accurate record of the meeting.  
Moved:   Bill Jolley          
Seconded:   Robyn Bousie 
Carried

5. Annual Report 2012/2013
The 38th Annual Report of Blind Citizens Australia, which includes the audited financial statement and the auditor’s report on the Organisation’s financial affairs for 2012/2013, was tabled.   

(a) President’s Overview 

Cheryl Pascual delivered a brief overview of The President's report for 2012/2013 as provided in the Annual Report. She mentioned:
That the finances of the organisation are stable and viable with a surplus of $3856 due to the work of the Audit and Finance committee, chaired by Bruce Ind, and supported by the Executive Officers and Robyn McIntyre. She thanked all donors and particularly the PACC contributors for their continued support. Cheryl also thanked various individuals, blindness agencies and organisations for their in kind support as well as FAHCSIA, DHS, Vision Australia and the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation for their funding which enables the work of BCA to be undertaken. 

Cheryl thanked the staff for what has been a challenging year.  She mentioned that Robyn Gaile was farewelled after five years in December and acknowledged her work, wishing her well for the future.  She also mentioned that Richard McCann left at the end of February and there was no Executive Officer until early June when Rosemary Boyd commenced.  Cheryl also acknowledged Jeremy Wurm and Brooker Consulting for their pro-bono work in assisting the Board find the new Executive Officer.  Other staff changes had come about since Gordana Mitrovic incurred a work place accident in mid-September and Cheryl recognised the work of Faye Baxter, Sue Hastie and Anna Volpe as well as the increased hours of permanent part time staff since that time. Further thanks were given to the small group of Volunteers who assist with the work in the national office. 

Cheryl reported that BCA had continued to provide numerous forms of communication to its members in a range of media including: BC News twice yearly;  Soundabout quarterly; New Horizons weekly; It’s our Turn quarterly; Parent News quarterly; the website, and various email lists. She acknowledged the support of the RPH network and VA for the use of their studios and all staff members and volunteers for their significant contribution.

Cheryl concluded by thanking the members of the Board; Greg Madson, Bruce Ind, Tony Starkey, Erika Webb, Barry Chapman, Michael Sadhu, Stephen Belbin and Emma Bennison for their support and contribution as well as the members of the National Policy and Development Council, the Finance and Audit Committee, Branch Presidents and the various state and national convention planning committees for their work.

(b) Executive Officer’s Summary

Rosemary Boyd provided the Executive Officer’s Summary of the individual reports contained in the 2012/2013 Annual Report and in doing so thanked Board members, staff and Volunteers for their significant contribution to BCA.
INSERT:  

Rosemary acknowledged the work of Cheryl Pascual, outgoing President and asked for a vote of thanks to be afforded her.
Motion: That Cheryl Pascual be acknowledged for the significant contribution she has made to the Board, Staff and members during her term as President.

Moved:  Bridget Jolley
Seconded:  Michael Simpson

Carried
This motion was received with acclamation

(c) Receipt of the Annual Report
Motion: The Blind Citizens Australia 38th Annual Report 2012-2013 be accepted.

Moved: Bruce Ind
Seconded: Michelle Griffin
Carried

6. Receipt of the Audited Financial Statements and the Auditor’s Report

Bruce Ind, chair of the Finance and Audit Committee, presented the financial report for the period ending 30 June 2013.

Bruce was happy to report that on the matter of financial sustainability and solvency, BCA is fairing well.  Our net assets minus our liabilities grew by $3,866, from $130,390 to $134,246.
The surplus for the year was $3,856. Bruce cautioned that we may have some financial pressures going forward due to some strategic directions the organisation will need to take over the next few years and the fact that we are nearing the end of the current round of government and other funding.

The auditor, Brent Murphy, in his report, described the BCA financial report to be a true and fair view of the financial performance and financial position for the reporting period.
Motion: The Blind Citizens Australia Financial Report for the year ended 30 June 2013 be accepted.

Moved: Bruce Ind
Seconded: Michelle Griffin
Carried
7. Appointment of Auditor

Under the terms of the Constitution, BCA is required to appoint an auditor on an annual basis. The Board recommends that Brent Murphy form MCA Accountants be reappointed as the auditor.
Motion: That Brent Murphy, from MCA Accountants Pty Ltd, is reappointed as auditor for Blind Citizens Australia.  

Moved: Bruce Ind
Seconded: Bill Jolley 
Carried

8. Jeffrey Blyth Foundation report

Michael Simpson provided the report of the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation for the previous financial year. 
Michael commenced this report by offering David Blyth’s apologies for his inability to attend.  Michael mentioned that David was particularly disappointed in not being present and wished to pass on his regards to Cheryl Pascual for her stewardship of BCA and acknowledge the contribution that she has made to the organisation.

Michael explained that the Foundation was established in the mid 1990’s by Hugh Jeffrey and David Blyth who were both solid supporters of BCA with a vision that the Foundation could support BCA into the future as a self funded organisation. He mentioned that the terms of the trust of the Foundation are that BCA is the only recipient of the  funds accrued over time.    
Michael acknowledged the advice that Bill Jolley had provided in setting up the Foundation and mentioned that currently the trustees were David Blyth, Ashley Blyth and himself, as Ian Paull had unfortunately had to resign his position recently due to advanced dementia.  Michael mentioned that Ian as a trustee had been a great contributor to the organisation and thanked him for that.  

Michael reported that at 30 June 2013, the Foundation held $1,038,030.78 in its trust fund which was a significant result from the early days where a few thousand dollars were invested.  He also mentioned that during the year unfortunately Alison Jeffrey had passed away and consequently the residue of the trust that Hugh Jeffery had left in his estate had come into the pool, significantly raising the total monies available by $476,332.10.

Michael acknowledged the support of Hugh, Alison and their family and this was met with spontaneous acclamation.
Michael then mentioned that during the previous months the Foundation had received $10,000 from the estate of Margaret Tomkins and an additional $400 from monies donated in lieu of flowers at her funeral. He added that such legacies or bequests were a significant way that members can support BCA into the future and volunteered that BCA would also benefit from his personal estate in the future.
Michael concluded his report by stating that $15,000 had been made to BCA during the previous months and that over the past years over $100,000 had been provided to BCA for their work.  His final comments included the information that the trustees were in the process of changing the managers of the trust to the Baillieu Holst organisation and were looking forward to improved returns for the investment over time. 

9. Election Report from the Company Secretary 

Rosemary Boyd, Company Secretary presented the results of ballot for President and National Policy & Development Council (NPDC) positions.

President’s Election 
Two nominations were received for the position of President. 
Total number of eligible voters – 2165

Number of votes received - 556

Votes received after the close of poll – 13 

Total eligible votes was 543 being full members of BCA who participated in the ballot via postal vote which was undertaken in accordance with the Constitution.

These figures indicate 23% members voted 

Break-up of Votes per state:

ACT/NSW – 129  
QLD – 84  

SA – 36

VIC/Tas – 217

WA – 77   
The results of the ballot, listed in alphabetical order for the nominees were as follows.

Greg Madson received  294 votes 

John Simpson received 249 votes 

Rosemary Boyd declared that  Greg Madson was therefore duly elected as the President of BCA and congratulated him on behalf of those present.
NPDC Election
Vacancies for the NPDC had been declared for Queensland, Australian Capital Territory, Tasmania, Victoria, New South Wales and South Australia.
By the close of nominations, 5 September, three nominations had been received. 
	Australian Capital Territory
	Robert Altamore

	New South Wales
	No nomination

	Queensland
	Rikki Chaplin

	South Australia
	Chelsea Bartlett

	Tasmania
	No nomination

	Victoria 
	No nomination


Consequently Robert, Rikki and Chelsea were declared to be duly elected for the following two years and congratulated. The NPDC can seek interested persons to fill the vacancies in NSW, Tasmania, and Victoria. Any persons co-opted in this way to fill the casual vacancies can serve in this capacity until the next AGM of BCA.
8. Meeting Close
Cheryl Pascual closed the meeting at 11.50 am

